

Four Ways to Mitigate Current Legal Risks in Point-of-Sale Financing So That "Buy Now, Pay Later" Doesn't Lead to "Get Sued"

KYLE R. KROLL AND ALEXANDER M. JOHNSON

uy now, pay later" (BNPL) consumer financing has been booming. As the BNPL nomenclature implies, these services allow consumers to purchase products right away but pay at a later date, and they have grown dramatically in popularity over recent years due to their ease of use, low-cost financing, and nearubiquitous availability.¹ In fact, the volume of debt originated by five major BNPL lenders has increased by 1,092 percent from 2019 to 2021,² and McKinsey & Company expects BNPL to comprise 14 percent of all unsecured lending balances by 2023.³

Point-of-sale financing is not new; for example, many retailers have had "layaway" and similar programs for several decades. But BNPL is the newest form of this financing in the fin-tech realm. And although similar in concept, BNPL differs from traditional layaway in three key ways: (1) third parties generally finance BNPL services instead of the merchant; (2) consumers gain immediate access to products under BNPL, whereas layaway requires full payment before possession; and (3) many statutes that currently govern layaway do not clearly apply to BNPL.⁴

As always, with increased popularity comes increased scrutiny. The most active regulator in this space is the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB). The plaintiffs' bar has also taken aim at BNPL lenders in recent years. As prospective plaintiffs and regulators alike direct greater attention to these increasingly prevalent loans,⁵ BNPL servicers and partners should consider four primary ways to mitigate the risk of public and private litigation.

1. Selectively conduct credit inquiries and survey consumers about outstanding debt.

Championed as one of this service's primary advantages, the simplicity of BNPL financing enables consumers to easily purchase products, including those they might not otherwise afford, without traditional financial safeguards. Currently, most BNPL providers require only that debtors be at least 18 years old, with a valid mobile phone number and debit or credit card—notably excluding any credit check typical among traditional forms of consumer debt.⁶ Layaway plans also generally forego credit inquiries, but such financing does not usually transfer ownership to the consumer until they have fully paid for the product.⁷

BNPL's general lack of a credit check provides better access to financing for those with poor or light credit profiles, but it could remove the credit check's role as an independent control on expenditures.⁸ And, although most BNPL-financed purchases are small, BNPL financing enables consumers to incur multiple loans with different schedules and lenders, creating debts that might be administratively unmanageable or too burdensome when combined.⁹ For example, it has been reported that 42 percent of BNPL users have made late payments, and nearly 70 percent admit to spending more through the service than they would have had they paid for their products upfront.¹⁰ Since other lenders generally do not receive information on these loans, BNPL financing has also received criticism for allegedly hindering the ability of all financial institutions, including more traditional lenders, to assess credit risk.¹¹ Studies have repeatedly found that consumers prioritize personal loan payments—including BNPL obligations—over satisfying other debt (e.g., mortgages and student loans),¹² so long-standing lenders have justified concerns about the negative externalities that BNPL services impose on all sources of financing. And although all three major credit bureaus intend to report BNPL debt, such plans have yet to be fully implemented.¹³

Accordingly, BNPL lenders should consider opportunities to address consumer protection concerns without sacrificing the accessibility of their services. One example of how to address these concerns would be to perform a credit check for first-time customers. Given the relatively high frequency with which many BNPL consumers incur such loans,14 "hard" inquiries for each transaction would likely be impractical and cause credit scores to decrease with every "pull"-particularly when numerous "pulls" occur in quick succession.15 BNPL lenders could perform "hard" checks once for first-time customers and subsequently rely on only "soft" inquiries, which do not impact credit scores, for additional purchases.¹⁶ Drawing inspiration from American Express's reported practice of conducting only soft inquiries when issuing new credit cards to some existing customers, this system informs servicers of consumers' creditworthiness without inundating their profiles with numerous hard checks. And since recurring borrowers often incur these loans in close temporal proximity to each other, their credit histories would generally lack sufficient changes across such brief spans of time to warrant successive inquiries.

That said, even a single credit check might dissuade would-be BNPL customers; for example, lenders risk losing the business of some consumers who are hesitant to apply for loans due to the chance of denial. Following a model akin to the Apple Card,¹⁷ servicers could respond by beginning their applications with a soft check to initially share the approval status and total credit line for new borrowers, only conducting a hard inquiry should the consumer accept their offer. Through this system, lenders would only deter borrowers who lack sufficient creditworthiness—the exact group largely fueling concerns that BNPL services facilitate unaffordable spending.

Additionally, since BNPL customers often incur debt across multiple lenders, BNPL lenders could condition financing on the completion of a short questionnaire asking applicants about any outstanding loans with competitors that would otherwise go unnoticed. Some buyers might understate their debt to expand borrowing capacity, but creditors could still point to such surveys as attempted due diligence. Subject to cooperation within the industry, lenders could even establish a joint network disclosing their loans to all participating companies, including those traditional lenders expressing frustration at the current opacity of BNPL debt. Such measures may only be needed until credit bureaus begin to disclose BNPL financing in their reports, however.

Through these efforts, BNPL servicers could more fully address overarching critiques of their business model. Although credit reporting could pose some threats to BNPL's accessibility, lenders have opportunities to tactfully leverage inquiries and questionnaires to limit unaffordable purchases while preserving their service's unique characteristics.

2. Improve the transparency of disclosures and increase compliance with regulations.

Although the United States already has fairly robust oversight of traditional credit arrangements, BNPL providers often are not

subject to such governance due to the structure of their loans.¹⁸ For example, the Truth in Lending Act (TILA) mandates the disclosure of certain credit terms to consumers for debts subject to finance charges or repaid over at least five installments.¹⁹ But because BNPL loans generally impose no direct fees and require *four* payments at most, lenders have stated that they do not need to not follow TILA and its rules on, for instance, advertising,²⁰ opening accounts,²¹ and disclosing charges.²²

Further, since most state laws on credit transactions were not drafted with BNPL in mind, providers are not clearly subject to legacy licensing regimes.²³ Even in cases of broad statutory language, the CFPB has expressed concern that BNPL lenders may be engaged in "regulatory arbitrage" by failing to adequately evaluate the application of consumer protection laws to their business.²⁴ Seizing on this issue, some states have already demonstrated willingness to proactively regulate BNPL financing: California imposed civil penalties and refunds on several major lenders for lacking proper licensing, Massachusetts classified Affirm as a small-loan company requiring a state license to operate, and Oregon shared that it has been monitoring such services in contemplation of future regulatory oversight.25 The CFPB also recently announced that it would be invoking a largely unused provision of the Dodd-Frank Act to examine "nonbanks whose activities the CFPB has reasonable cause to determine pose risks to consumers"-likely foreshadowing federal government action given the announcement's timing shortly after the end of the agency's comment period on BNPL financing.26

To reduce the risk of future penalties and preemptively address regulatory overcorrection, lenders could adopt disclosure policies more comparable to those of traditional creditors. For example, they could provide a variation of the "Schumer box" outlining basic information about their offerings in clear terms, such as late fees and an explicit reference to the CFPB for credit assistance.²⁷ And, mimicking recent Australian regulation,²⁸ BNPL lenders could allow vendors to add surcharges to their transactions explicitly reporting any BNPL-imposed merchant fees that are passed down to consumers—clearly disclosing the full cost of such services. Although these distinct fees might sufficiently constitute "finance charges" and thereby bring BNPL financing within TILA's governance structure, the CFPB's demonstrated interest in regulation suggests that the service's relatively light federal oversight will likely be short-lived.

Additionally, several class-action lawsuits have recently been filed against BNPL lenders, such as Afterpay, Klarna, PayPal, and Sezzle.²⁹ In their complaints, plaintiffs allege these lenders falsely advertise that their services impose no fees when they can instead lead to overdraft and "non-sufficient fund" (NSF) charges after automatically withdrawing money from consumers' bank accounts.³⁰ The Sezzle and PayPal lawsuits also distinctly claim that the companies caused multiple overdraft fees on the same transaction by repeatedly reprocessing unsuccessful payments-allegedly creating, for instance, \$134 in overdraft fees at unaffiliated banks from a single missed payment.³¹ Relatedly the CFPB has reported that all major BNPL lenders allow for at least one "re-presentment" of failed or declined payments.³²Since such lawsuits are still in their early stages, their prospects and copycat-ability remain unclear. Although BNPL financing apparently can lead to overdraft and NSF charges at customers' separate banking institutions-allegedly in violation of lenders' "no-fee" commitments in advertising-BNPL lenders do not levy these expenses themselves; rather, consumers' respective banks control the quantity (and the initial disclosure) of overdraft and NSF charges. Nevertheless, BNPL lenders could mitigate such litigation risk through disclaimers clarifying that consumers can still incur overdraft and NSF fees from their respective banks, which would reduce the risk of consumer confusion or misapprehension—not to mention a class-action lawsuit.

Finally, since BNPL lenders typically forego disclosures to credit bureaus, consumers may not build history through timely payments on BNPL-financed purchases.33 The alternative presents greater concerns, however: given the short-term nature of most BNPL loans, such financing would reduce the average age of a consumer's credit history and increase utilization rates, likely counteracting any benefits derived from the initial disclosure altogether.34 For example, a \$200 BNPL-financed purchase paid off in a timely manner over two months would have the same effect as opening a credit card with a \$200 limit, immediately maxing it out, paying off the balance within two months, and then canceling it.³⁵ Consequently, as the three major credit bureaus look to include BNPL financing in their reports, they all have stated an intention to implement options or mandates for BNPL lenders to exclude such loans from core credit score calculations.³⁶ Considering the potential for misconceptions among some consumers who believe that they can improve their scores through responsible BNPL borrowing,³⁷ servicers could correct any such misunderstandings through additional disclaimers explicitly stating otherwise.

3. Adopt post-sale procedures comparable to debit and credit cards.

Most BNPL financing also currently differs from traditional sources of credit on the basis of dispute resolution, return, and automatic repayment procedures. Consumers can often file complaints to their card issuers when encountering problems with the quality of a purchase, but many BNPL lenders do not offer comparable services and can instead hinder this process by obscuring who should be contacted for assistance.38 In addition, many consumers have expressed difficulty when seeking refunds for returned products financed through these services,³⁹ as such transactions often require that BNPL lenders communicate with the respective vendors and void future payments, refund past charges, and adjust merchant fees appropriately-steps that currently appear to involve substantial human intervention and thus can lead to both lengthy and error-prone processes.⁴⁰ Finally, most BNPL lenders require that borrowers repay their debts in automatic installments, a practice prohibited for traditional credit products.⁴¹ Although such universally mandated "autopay" increases debtors' likelihood of repayment, the CFPB has expressed concern that it adversely limits customer autonomy to, for instance, change payment methods or prioritize other financial obligations above BNPL loans.42

Given the CFPB's interest in this topic,⁴³ lenders could contemplate more robust consumer-protection-oriented post-sale procedures. Chargeback policies akin to those of credit cards could be ideal because many consumers are familiar with such policies⁴⁴ (e.g., a three-tiered liability system that provides protections to consumers who give timely notice of fraudulent activity).⁴⁵ Servicers could also streamline consumer returns; for instance, they could preemptively negotiate return policies when initially contracting with merchants, alleviating the communication issues that currently afflict some BNPL lenders. This initial discussion and negotiation may also lead to opportunities to improve efficiency through automation. And BNPL lenders could more explicitly provide contact information for customer support for returns or disputed transactions to avoid borrowers, for example, turning first to the servicer when they should have started with the vendor. Lastly, servicers could adopt "autopay" policies akin to those of more traditional creditors; that is, rather than requiring automatic repayments, they could incentivize borrowers to voluntarily opt into such programs through customer loyalty programs⁴⁶ for those purchasing with "autopay."

4. Monitor "data harvesting" given the growing need for alternative revenue channels.

Like many web-based technology companies, BNPL lenders can gather significant amounts of data from customer purchases, including information on items bought, prices paid, and most frequent times for shopping.⁴⁷ Private businesses often value such payment histories, and some lenders have leveraged their data to promote specific products and create closed-loop shopping applications with partnering merchants, often tailored to younger audiences.⁴⁸ Predicting that increased market competition will exert downward pressure on merchant fees paid to BNPL providers, the CFPB anticipates this conduct will only grow in popularity as lenders search for new revenue channels.49 Increasing bad debt balances among BNPL lenders and the Federal Reserve's recent increases to its benchmark rate also indicate that such companies will soon face higher interest costs, foreshadowing even greater reliance on revenue streams alternative to interest and fees to maintain and grow profit.50

The extent of BNPL lenders' current "data harvesting" varies from lender to lender and is not widely known. Therefore, the CFPB inquired into creditors' practices surrounding behavioral targeting and data monetization, citing concerns related to privacy, cybersecurity, and autonomy.⁵¹ These issues implicate numerous legal risks, justifying at the very least controls over information systems to avoid breaches. In addition, even though federal regulations on data privacy remain sparse, the growing number of comprehensive state protections⁵² suggests that BNPL lenders should exercise caution when monetizing customer information—potentially enabling consumers to opt out of certain usages or data collection altogether, or requiring opt-in consents similar to those required for checking overdraft programs regulated by the CFPB.

Key Takeaways

BNPL offers a novel, affordable, and straightforward source of accessible financing to some populations that have struggled to acquire loans elsewhere.⁵³ But such innovation faces risks, both known and likely on the horizon. Among other things, BNPL lenders face both litigation and regulation related to credit checks, disclosures of key lending terms, dispute resolution and post-sale procedures, and data collection practices. No fewer than 21 state attorneys general⁵⁴ and six U.S. senators on the Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs⁵⁵ have recently urged the CFPB for heightened governance over these services. BNPL lenders could adopt additional safeguards and polices to better protect themselves against current and prospective risks in these areas. \odot



Kyle R. Kroll is an attorney at Winthrop & Weinstine, P.A. in Minneapolis, where he practices business litigation at both the trial and appellate levels. Alexander M. Johnson is a student at

Harvard Law School and an editor of the Harvard Law Review. The views expressed in this article are those of the authors alone and not of any other person or organization.

Endnotes

¹Ryan Browne, *How Buy Now, Pay Later Became a \$100 Billion Industry*, CNBC (Sept. 21, 2021, 4:50 AM), https://cnb.cx/3CxAWY0.

²CONSUMER FIN. PROT. BUREAU, BUY NOW, PAY LATER: MARKET TRENDS AND CONSUMER IMPACTS, 3 (2022), https://files. consumerfinance.gov/f/documents/cfpb_buy-now-pay-latermarket-trends-consumer-impacts_report_2022-09.pdf. ³Puneet Dikshit et al., *Buy Now, Pay Later: Five Business Models to Compete*, MCKINSEY & Co. (July 29, 2021), https://www.mckinsey. com/industries/financial-services/our-insights/buy-now-pay-laterfive-business-models-to-compete.

⁴Ellen T. Berge et al., *Buy-Now-Pay-Later: A 360 Degree Overview*, VENABLE LLP (Jan. 25, 2022), https://www.venable.com/insights/ publications/2022/01/buy-now-pay-later-bnpl-a-360-degreeoverview; Maurice Shevin, *Back to Basics, Continued—What Does "Buy Now, Pay Later" Mean for Consumer Finance?* JD SUPRA (Jan. 19, 2022), https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/back-to-basicscontinued-what-does-buy-7246648/.

⁵Consumer Financial Protection Bureau Opens Inquiry into "Buy Now, Pay Later" Credit, CONSUMER FIN. PROT. BUREAU, (Dec. 16, 2021), https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/newsroom/ consumer-financial-protection-bureau-opens-inquiry-into-buy-nowpay-later-credit/.

⁶Nelson Akeredolu et al., *Should You Buy Now and Pay Later?*, CONSUMER FIN. PROT. BUREAU (July 6, 2021), https://www. consumerfinance.gov/about-us/blog/should-you-buy-now-and-paylater/.

⁷Erica Sandberg, *Layaway or Credit: Which Is Best*? EXPERIAN (Oct. 12, 2019), https://www.experian.com/blogs/ask-experian/what-is-layaway-and-does-it-affect-your-credit/.

8Akeredolu, supra note 6.

⁹CONSUMER FIN. PROT. BUREAU, *supra* note 5.

¹⁰Jessica Dickler, *Buy Now, Pay Later Is not a Boom, It's a Bubble, Harvard Researcher Says*, CNBC (May 13, 2022, 10:30 AM), https:// cnb.cx/3FGdKcM.

¹¹Sharon Epperson, '*Buy Now, Pay Later' Loans Make It Tough to Get a Handle on Your Credit*, CNBC (June 3, 2022, (9:20 AM), https://cnb.cx/3xesblL.

¹²See CONSUMER FIN. PROT. BUREAU, supra note 2, at 66–69.
¹³See CONSUMER FIN. PROT. BUREAU, supra note 2, passim
(discussing concerns and suggesting regulatory action); TransUnion to Maximize Financial Inclusion Opportunities for the Nearly 100
Million Consumers Using BNPL Loans, TRANSUNION, (Feb. 24, 2022), https://newsroom.transunion.com/transunion-to-maximize-financial-inclusion-opportunities-for-the-nearly-100-million-

consumers-using-bnpl-loans/; *Experian's Industry-First Buy Now, Pay Later Bureau Will Protect Consumer Credit Scores and Provide Real-Time Insights to Drive More Inclusive and Responsible Lending,* EXPERIAN, (Jan. 27, 2022), https://www.experianplc.com/media/ latest-news/2022/experian-s-industry-first-buy-now-pay-laterbureau-will-protect-consumer-credit-scores-and-provide-realtime-insights-to-drive-more-inclusive-and-responsible-lending; *Equifax First to Formalize Inclusion of 'Buy Now, Pay Later' Payment Information in Consumer Credit Reports,* EQUIFAX, (Dec. 20, 2021), https://investor.equifax.com/news-events/press-releases/ detail/1204/equifax-first-to-formalize-inclusion-of-buy-now-pay. ¹⁴Dikshit, *supra* note 3.

¹⁵Brianna McGurran, *What Is a Hard Inquiry and How Does It Affect Credit?*, EXPERIAN (Nov. 5, 2019), https://www.experian.com/blogs/ask-experian/what-is-a-hard-inquiry/.

¹⁶Amex Credit Card Approvals Without a Hard Pull, DR. OF CREDIT, (Dec. 8, 2016 2:49 PM), https://www.doctorofcredit.com/amexcredit-card-approvals-without-hard-pull/.

¹⁷How Your Apple Card Application Is Evaluated, APPLE, (last visited July 11, 2022), https://support.apple.com/en-us/HT209218.
¹⁸See Berge, *supra* note 4.

¹⁹15 U.S.C. § 1602(g)(1) ("[T]he term 'creditor' refers only to a person who both regularly extends, whether in connection with loans, sales of property or services, or otherwise, consumer credit which is payable by agreement in *more than four installments or for which the payment of a finance charge is or may be required* ...").

²⁰See 12 C.F.R. § 1026.16. ²¹See 12 C.F.R. § 1026.6.

²²See 12 C.F.R. § 1026.8.

²³Berge, *supra* note 4.

²⁴Ashwin Vasan, *Our Public Inquiry on Buy Now, Pay Later*, CONSUMER FIN. PROT. BUREAU (Jan. 12, 2022), https://www. consumerfinance.gov/about-us/blog/our-public-inquiry-buy-nowpay-later/.

²⁵Elaine S. Povich, *Regulators Scrutinize Buy Now, Pay Later Plans*, THE PEW CHARITABLE TRS. (Feb. 2, 2022), https://pew. org/3uhx8sQ.

²⁶CFPB Invokes Dormant Authority to Examine Nonbank Companies Posing Risks to Consumers (Apr. 25, 2022), CONSUMER FIN. PROT. BUREAU, https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/newsroom/ cfpb-invokes-dormant-authority-to-examine-nonbank-companiesposing-risks-to-consumers/.

²⁷Lindsay Frankel, *The Schumer Box Is a Cheat Sheet for Credit Card Fees and Terms. Here's How to Read One*, NEXTADVISOR (Dec. 30, 2021), https://time.com/nextadvisor/credit-cards/how-to-readschumer-box/.

²⁸Review of Retail Payments Regulation: Conclusions, RSRV. BANK OF AUS., (Oct. 22, 2021), https://www.rba.gov.au/media-releases/2021/ mr-21-23.html.

²⁹Complaint, *Miller v. Afterpay US, Inc.*, No. 3:21-cv-04032 (N.D. Cal. filed May 25, 2021); Complaint, *Edwards v. Afterpay US, Inc.*, No. 2:22-cv-00118-JDL (D. Me. filed Apr. 27, 2022); Complaint, *Edmundson v. Klarna*, 3:21-cv-00758 (D. Conn. filed June 2, 2021); Complaint, *Hale v. Klarna*, *Inc.*, 3:22-cv-00598-DMS-AHG (S.D. Cal. filed Apr. 28, 2022); Complaint, *Vidaurre v. PayPal, Inc.*, 4:22-cv-01283-YGR (N.D. Cal. filed Mar. 1, 2022); Complaint, *Sliwa v. Sezzle, Inc.*, 2:22-cv-03055 (C.D. Cal filed May 6, 2022); Complaint, *Shephard v. Affirm Holdings, Inc.*, 7:21-cv-05241 (S.D.N.Y. filed June